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The Secretary to the Board reported that 
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Designation of Professor Emerita/Emeritus and Librarian Emerita/Emeritus 
 

RESOLUTION R2008-30 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves the following 

individual for the rank of Professor Emerita effective with the formal date of her 
retirement: 

 
Kay P. Phillips 
Anthropology 

 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves the following 

individuals for the rank of Professor Emeritus effective with the formal dates of their 
retirement: 

 
Sheldon W. Davis 
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Jean Sears 

University Libraries 
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• This year’s Joanna Jackson Goldman Memorial Prize, valued at approximately 
$32,000 and among the largest undergraduate awards in the nation, has been 
awarded to Miami senior John Obrycki.  The Goldman Prize was established to 
allow an exceptional Miami senior to realize a dream.  Mr. Obrycki will spend a 
year studying the history and future of the agricultural community in southwest 
Ohio, with the goal of transferring agricultural knowledge to future generations. 
Personally, I have more than a passing interest in John’s project, since I’m 
involved in a family business that relies upon the agricultural community to 
supply the materials for our products.   

• I’m pleased to note that Miami has another Barry M. Goldwater Scholarship 
winner this year, Iordan Ganev.  The Goldwater Scholarship is the most 
prestigious award of its type for undergraduates in mathematics, the natural 
sciences, or engineering.  Mr. Ganev is a sophomore pursuing two majors - 
mathematics and statistics and environmental science. 

• Last summer senior Craig Beaker volunteered to teach English to elementary 
students in a village near Santiago, Chile.  Frustrated by the lack of literary 
resources in Chile, upon his return to the United States he started the Cordova 
Foundation for Children.  Through his e
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RESOLUTION R2008-31 
 

 BE IT RESOLVED:  that the Board of Trustees, upon the recommendation of the 
President, hereby elects Barbara C. Jones as Vice President for Student Affairs, effective 
August 1, 2008. 
 

Report by the Vice President for Student Affairs 
 
 Vice President Nault stated that he did not have a report so that the President of 
the Student Government Association (SGA) of the Hamilton Campus and the President of 
Associated Student Government (ASG) on the Oxford Campus had adequate time to 
address the Board.  Robert Rusbosin, Associate Dean and Director of Student Services on 
the Hamilton Campus introduced Tyler Bradshaw, President of SGA.  Dr. Rusbosin 
described Mr. Bradshaw as a campus leader, a visionary for the numerous activities he 
had initiated on the Hamilton Campus, and a scholar.  Mr. Bradshaw reviewed the 
activities and initiatives of the SGA over the previous three years, including the 
renovation of the Student Commons area in Schwarm Hall, the implementation of the 
Campus Pride Initiative, membership and participation in the Lindenwald Civic 
Association, and participation in leadership development opportunities. 
 Dr. Nault introduced Jens Sutmoller, President of ASG, and commented that this 
would be Mr. Sutmoller’s final meeting as the leader of Oxford’s student government.  
Dr. Nault stated that Mr. Sutmoller is one of the most effective student leaders he has 
encountered at Miami, and his character sets him apart from others.  Mr. Sutmoller 
reflected on the recent activities and initiatives of ASG, including procedures to assist 
student organizations in relieving debt, streamlining services to the student body, 
improving relations with the Oxford community, and working with the senior 
administration to improve academic advising.  Mr. Sutmoller urged the Trustees to 
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Report by the Provost and Executive Vice President for Academic Affairs 
 
 Provost Herbst addressed the two resolutions on the Academic Affairs agenda.  
Dr. Herbst stated that the process to promote and grant a continuing contract to librarians 
is in many ways analogous to the promotion and tenure process for faculty members. 

Referring to the resolution to establish the Bachelor of Integrative Studies degree 
(BIS), Dr. Herbst stated that the creation of the new degree is historic and significant not 
only for the regional campuses but for the Oxford campus as well.  The BIS is the 
culmination of a multi-year process in which 
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Henderson stated that the Committee decided to accelerate the decision-making process, 
endorse the Student Center project, and asked that the appropriate resolutions appear on 
the Board’s agenda at this meeting to approve proceeding with construction of the 
Bicentennial Student Center.   

Mr. Henderson reported that the Finance and Audit Committee reviewed the year-
to-date operating results, and a $3 million operating loss is projected.  The loss will be 
covered by a transfer of funds from reserve accounts.  A discussion was held concerning 
assumptions for the development of the fiscal year 2009 budget, and the Committee met 
with representatives of the external auditors, Deloitte & Touche.  Three facilities 
resolutions were reviewed by the Committee, and the members recommended approval of 
the resolutions to the Board.  The Committee also conducted its annual review of the 
Committee charter and concluded that no revisions were necessary. 

Mr. Henderson complimented the Finance staff, especially Adolph Haislar, 
Beverly Thomas, Peter Miller, Jim Haley, and Robert Keller, for their work on 
developing the long-range student housing plan and the financial projections for the 
housing plan and the Bicentennial Student Center.  He thanked the Finance and Audit 
Committee members for their diligence and work on the project analyses.  In concluding 
his report, Mr. Henderson noted that Jim Haley has announced his retirement from Miami 
University effective May 9, and Mr. Henderson thanked Mr. Haley for his dedicated 
service to the institution. 

Mr. Henderson asked Mrs. Geiger to report on behalf of the Investment 
Subcommittee, and her report is recorded verbatim. 

 
The Investment Subcommittee of the Finance and Audit Committee met on April 

11, 2008.  We received an update on the recent investment market volatility.  We have 
made many changes in the past year with the intention of reducing the portfolio’s 
volatility.  Our actions, such as broadening the mandates for our managers, becoming 
more global, and using more alternative investments, have helped provide stability to the 
portfolio.  We did not yet have complete performance data for the March quarter.  We 
were on track for a negative quarter, though we expect our results to compare favorably 
to the severe downturns experienced by the broad equity market indices year-to-date. 

The subcommittee approved an updated asset allocation policy.  The 
modifications reflect the evolutionary changes I just mentioned, categorization changes, 
and slight adjustments to the strategic allocation ranges.  The policy also incorporates 
new guidelines for geographic exposure and liquidity, as the portfolio becomes more 
global in scope.   

The subcommittee discussed and approved a revision to the annual administrative 
fee plan assessed to the endowment fund to reimburse the University for endowment-
related expenses.  This plan will be on the next Finance and Audit Committee agenda, 
and a resolution is expected to be presented to the full board in June. 

We also reviewed an in-depth analysis of the annual endowment studies 
sponsored by the National Association of College & University Business Officers and 
The Commonfund.  For the period ending with our last fiscal year on June 30, 2007, 
Miami compared favorably to the other Ohio public schools, to the other MAC schools, 
to our size peer group ($100 – 500 million), and to the entire universe. 
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Report by the Interim Vice President for Finance and Business Services 
 
 Vice President Haislar recognized and complimented Beverly Thomas and her 
financial staff for the work performed in creating new tools to analyze financial data and 
do financial modeling.  He recognized Peter Miller and the Housing, Dining, and Guest 
Services Department for the excellent satisfaction ratings received from students for food 
service and residence hall operations.  Mr. Haislar recognized and complimented Miami 
Police Chief John McCandless and the Miami Police Department for their 
professionalism and their role in educating Miami students.  Mr. Haislar also recognized 
Jim Haley for his service to Miami University and wished him well in his retirement. 
 

Psychology Building Vivarium Remediation Project 
 
 Upon recommendation of Vice President Haislar, Mr. Jones moved, Mr. Wilks 
seconded, and by voice vote Resolution R2008-34 was unanimously adopted with eight 
Trustees voting in favor and none opposed. 
 

RESOLUTION R2008-34 
 

 WHEREAS, the new Psychology Building was occupied in August 2006; and 
 
WHEREAS, the wall system in the vivarium is not performing as intended and 

requires remediation; and 
 
WHEREAS, the $2.8 million budget established for the purpose of remediating 

the wall system includes a cost of construction of approximately $2.5 million; and 
 

WHEREAS, the State of Ohio allows the award of contracts up to 110% of the 
estimate necessitating a contract variation contingency of $250,000 in addition to the $2.5 
million construction budget; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees desires to award contracts for the remediation 
of the Psychology Building Vivarium wall system; 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED: that the Board of Trustees hereby 
authorizes the Vice President for Finance and Business Services and Treasurer, to 
proceed with the award of contracts for the Psychology Building Vivarium Remediation 
Project with a construction budget not to exceed $2.5 million. 

 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: that should the cost of contracts exceed the 

estimate but remain within the 110% allowance, the Board of Trustees hereby authorizes 
the Vice President for Finance and Business Services and Treasurer, with the concurrence 
of the Board Chair and Chair of the Finance Committee, in accordance with all State 
guidelines, to proceed with the award of contracts for the Psychology Building Vivarium 
Remediation Project with a construction budget not to exceed $2.75 million. 
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Designated Increase in Construction Project Change Order Authorization 
 
 Upon recommendation of Vice President Haislar, Mr. Wilks moved, Dr. McDavid 
seconded, and by voice vote Resolution R2008-35 was unanimously adopted with eight 
Trustees voting in favor and none opposed. 
 

RESOLUTION R2008-35 
 

WHEREAS, the Regulations of the Miami University Board of Trustees, Article 
XI, Section 2 requires the Board of Trustees to approve all capital construction projects 
of $1,000,000.00 and more and all individual change orders with a total cost of 
$100,000.00 and more; and 

 
WHEREAS, on occasion it becomes advantageous to enable the University to 

execute change orders between Board meetings; 
 

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED:  During the period April 26, 2008, through 
June 19, 2008, for all change orders which exceed the previously authorized amount of 
$100,000.00, the Board hereby delegates authority to the Vice President for Finance and 
Business Services to execute change orders up to $500,000.00 with the approval of the 
Chair of the Board of Trustees and the Chair of the Finance and Audit Committee. 
 

Bicentennial Student Center Approval Resolution 
 
 President Hodge thanked the Finance and Audit Committee for its work in 
analyzing the financial planning for the Bicentennial Student Center, the former student 
body presidents who had the vision to speak before the Board of Trustees and ask for a 
new student center, and the feasibility study committee for its work in completing the 
final report.  Dr. Hodge commented that the new student center is not just a building, but 
a focal point for the Miami student experience.  He said the curricular and co-curricular 
experiences at Miami are combined in a way that yields astonishing student success.  The 
committee’s recommendation for a building site in the middle of campus is a significant 
symbol of the centrality of Miami’s philosophy.  Dr. Hodge stated that the Bicentennial 
Student Center will be administratively housed in the Division of Student Affairs and not 
operated as an auxiliary facility, and this is also symbolic of the importance of having a 
true student center.  Dr. Hodge commented that the Shriver Center will continue to be a 
university center and serve the campus well into the future, as it has done in the past.  In 
concluding his remarks, Dr. Hodge especially thanked Dr. Susan Mosley-Howard for 
chairing the feasibility study committee.  
 Mr. Wall commented that he is the longest-serving Trustee on the Board, and he 
has witnessed each of the previous eight student body presidents before the Board asking 
for a new student center.  He stated that each time the students were told it was not 
possible.  Mr. Wall credited President Hodge for saying it is possible, and something 
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Miami can and should do, and it will now become an actuality.  Mr. Wall thanked 
President Hodge for his vision. 
 Upon recommendation of President Hodge, Mr. Wilks moved, Mr. Crain 
seconded, and by voice vote Resolution R2008-36 was unanimously adopted with eight 
Trustees voting in favor and none opposed. 
 

 RESOLUTION R2008-36 
 
WHEREAS, the defining hallmark of a Miami experience is an intense 

engagement of both the intellectual and personal development of the 
undergraduate grounded in a liberal arts education; and  
 

WHEREAS, we recognize that student success depends in large measure 
on the synergy between academic and student life; and 
 

WHEREAS, a vibrant student center is critical to our continued efforts to  
provide a community environment with a diverse and stimulating range of 
activities and opportunities for intellectual and personal development beyond the 
classroom; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Shriver Center can no longer adequately accommodate 
the full range of student life and university business needs; and 
 

WHEREAS, the new sophomore residency requirement will increase the 
need for on campus opportunities for socialization and learning; and 
 

WHEREAS, every president of the Associated Student Government for 
the past eight years has urged the University to construct a new student center; 
and  

 
WHEREAS, the University’s Bicentennial provides a unique opportunity 

for launching the fundraising efforts to construct a new student center; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Miami University Bicentennial Student Center Study 
Final Report was presented to the Board of Trustees; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the report was enthusiastically received by the Board of 
Trustees and University community, 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED: that the Board of Trustees 
hereby accepts the Miami University Bicentennial Student Center Study Final 
Report and authorizes the President to proceed with planning for the construction 
of the Bicentennial Student Center. 
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Award of Architectural and Engineering Contracts for the Bicentennial Student 
Center Project, the Kreger Hall Renovation Project and the Central Quad Utility 

Upgrade Projects 
 
 Upon recommendation of Vice President Haislar, Mr. Wall moved, Mr. Jones 
seconded, and by voice vote Resolution R2008-37 was unanimously adopted with eight 
Trustees voting in favor and none opposed. 
 

RESOLUTION R2008-37 
 

WHEREAS, the university’s long-range capital plan has been presented to 
and duly considered by the Board of Trustees; and 
 

WHEREAS, there is a need from time-to-time to commit funding for 
various capital projects to enable the projects to proceed within the planned 
timeframe; and 
 

WHEREAS, funding for the projects in the long-range capital plan is 
expected to be provided through a variety of sources including, in part, the 
issuance of tax-exempt bonds; and 
 

WHEREAS, developing the 
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one $10,000 scholarship for the past twenty years and currently has an endowment 
balance of $400,000.  Ms. Whitehead reported on activities for Senior Week occurring 
the last week of classes, and the symbolism involved in preparing the students for 
becoming alumni.  She also reminded the Board that Alumni Weekend is scheduled for 
June 12 – 15 and preparations are well underway. 
 

Report by the Interim Vice President for Information Technology 
 
 Vice President Allison’s report is recorded verbatim. 
 

Mr. Chair and Members of the Board, as the academic year comes to a close, I 
appreciate this opportunity to relate a few examples of the work that Information 
Technology (IT) Services staff members have been engaged in this year.  Hopefully the 
wide variety of projects I cite will demonstrate that while technology is the tool we use, 
our emphasis on discovering creative solutions to support faculty, staff and students.  

In support of faculty and students, we’ve been assisting with the University’s Top 
25 course redesign initiative.  For example, as part of a communication course redesign, 
Britt Carr developed a formal evaluation tool in which faculty use pull-down menus to 
select a topic, then evaluate the student in that particular area.  This tool, used in 
conjunction with new specialized filming and recording capabilities designed to capture 
student's presentations, greatly reduces the amount of time it takes for faculty to provide 
qualitative feedback against their grading standards and gives students more specific 
feedback on their performance.  The faculty actually cheered when we demonstrated this.   

We’re also developing a Virtual Audience for music and communication courses.  
The student can practice a speech or performance in front of a virtual audience, complete 
with applause, coughing, cell phones ringing, and people getting up to leave during the 
speech. 

Professor Joseph Johnson in Psychology has been working with Greg Reese to 
develop software that assists in studying how people make judgments and decisions.  Dr. 
Johnson stated that this new software allows him to collect data more efficiently, collect 
data that could not be captured before, and provides students with a new opportunity for 
learning research skills.  We are delighted to assist faculty with their course redesign 
initiatives on the Oxford and Regional Campuses. 
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students in real-world discovery, development and implementation of technology 
solutions to their own needs. 

Examples of some of the most intriguing proposals include projects that will 
directly support active, inquiry-based learning such as major upgrades to first year 
Chemistry and Biochemistry lab courses and state of the art interactive lab capabilities 
for Zoology.  Some proposals support student's life outside of the classroom, such as 
Associated Student Government's student organization web sites, and a personal fitness 
tracking activity in the Recreational Sports Center.   

The third year of the Miami Notebook Program is in full swing, this year offering 
Apple and HP laptops.  Our RFP for a Windows vendor resulted in significant savings for 
students and for University departments.  We are also pleased to report that we have 
negotiated for 75 computers (50 donated by Apple and 25 donated by HP) to be awarded 
by Student Financial Assistance to Miami Access Initiative students.  This is an increase 
of 30 computers over last year’s donations of 45 laptops.  

In our on-going efforts to use our staff and funding resources most effectively and 
respond in a nimble fashion to the technology needs of the University community, 
attention has been focused on improving our project management skills.  I am pleased to 
report a 119% improvement in the timely completion of projects when compared with 
last year.  We have also completed 9% more projects in the first ten months of this fiscal 
year compared with all of FY07 – 186 projects completed to date vs. 170 for the last 
fiscal year.  These projects include the Email and Calendaring Upgrade, On-line Student 
Photo Rosters, and the Emergency Contact Notification System.   

This brief selection of accomplishments is just a sampling of the many ways IT 
Services has supported Miami by leveraging its information technology assets.  
 

Report by Student Trustees 
 
 Student Trustee McCormack welcomed his colleague Heath Ingram to the Board.  
Mr. McCormack stated that there are very positive feelings among students in general 
regarding the building of a Bicentennial Student Center, and are excited about planning 
for Bicentennial celebration activities.  Mr. McCormack thanked Dr. Susan Mosley-
Howard for chairing the feasibility study committee, and thanked President Hodge and 
the Board for supporting the effort.  He congratulated Michael Scott for his election as 
President of Associated Student Government and thanked Jens Sutmoller for his service 
as the student body president.  Student Trustee Ingram stated that he was elated to serve 
on the Board, and he echoed Mr. McCormack’s comments regarding the Bicentennial 
Student Center.     
 
 With no other business to come before the Board, the meeting adjourned at 11:55 
a.m. 
 
 
       Stephen D. Snyder 
       Secretary to the Board of Trustees 
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